
Episode 006- “A catalyst for kindness; investing in people” 

Guest:  Jay O’Brien

Alex Rosenblatt:

Hello everyone and welcome to yet again another episode of the PeakConnection Podcast, the podcast 
for individuals, couples, and professionals about engaging in life with vitality, deeper emotional 
connections, love, intimacy, and authenticity.

Alex:

I'm Alex Rosenblatt and today I'm so excited to be joined with Jay O'Brien, to have a really good 
conversation about the catalyst for kindness and connection, especially here in the summer of 2020. 
Welcome, Jay.

Jay O'Brien:

Thanks for having me, Alex. I appreciate it.

Alex:

It's lovely to be with you, and as we talked about our podcast ahead of today, one of the things that is 
just so awesome in terms of how you refer to yourself professionally is as the Chief Day Maker. Can you 
tell us a little bit about what that means both professionally and personally for you, especially in the 
spirit of deeper connection?

Jay:

Yeah. So it's a fun title I get to have here at Client Giant. Instead of CEO we went with Chief Day Maker 
because effectively that is why we exist. As a company, we are treating people, clients, employees, 
anyone and everyone to remarkable experiences and thoughtful surprise gifts and fun touches on behalf 
of other people. And so being able to play Santa Claus for a living is extremely rewarding, and that's why 
I get to have a fun title and do it every day as the Chief Day Maker.

Alex:

How do you feel when you make people's days both personally and professionally?

Jay:

I think for anybody, if you can just think back to the holiday season or any traditional conventional time 
period, maybe it's someone's birthday where you have thought of the best gift or something that you 
just know someone would be absolutely obsessed with or touched by, maybe it's something very unique 
to them. Once you purchase that gift, or you send it, or you're waiting for that person to open it, maybe 
in front of you, there's a feeling that everybody gets as... It's maybe even a selfish feeling, trying to be 
selfless, right? Where you actually are doing something for somebody else, but you are able to 
experience fulfillment and joy just because you know you've made their day or you've impacted them 
positively in some sort of manner.



Jay:

I think that when we're able to do this for anybody but specifically for clients on behalf of business 
owners, it's especially rewarding because it's not something that everybody out there does, not because 
they don't want to, but oftentimes they don't know how they forget when, even if they did remember 
what would they get? What would they do?

Jay:

While I feel that most people's hearts are in the right place, lots of times they kind of need a helping 
hand here, and that's exactly what we do. And it's extremely gratifying to be able to step in like that and 
say, "We're going to treat your client to something extraordinary and it's going to look like it came from 
you."

Jay:

And ultimately that's what matters because this person, their heart almost most definitely is in the right 
place and they would love to do something like that anyway. But knowing that the how, and the what, 
and the why are taken care of is awesome. So being able to captain the ship in that regard and 
spearhead all these different unique ways of doing so is extremely rewarding.

Alex:

So being the captain of the ship of Client Giant and being the Chief Day Maker really didn't come out of 
the blue. I think it really stems from perhaps life experience. Walk our listeners through your journey and
where you find your heart and what inspires you daily personally and again professionally to do what 
you do and where you have arrived today.

Jay:

Sure. Taking a step back, before Client Giant ever existed, I was in the real estate industry. I was in real 
estate for about 10 years, got into the industry shortly after purchasing my first home, felt very deflated 
by the experience, didn't love the peer group of realtors being that the barrier to entry is extremely low, 
there's lots of unprofessionalism.

Jay:

And really whether you're a buyer or seller, there's a lot of lackluster experiences to be had, because 
anyone and everyone has a license, it can be a very quick transaction. And it actually inspired me to get 
into real estate because I wanted to use real estate as a vehicle just to treat people better. So obviously 
it's a great profession. It can be a lucrative one and it can be your day job, which is awesome. It can 
check all those boxes, but at the same time my passion wasn't specifically for real estate. I was never 
that guy. I'm not the one who loves to show homes. I'm not the one who is obsessed with architecture. 
It's more of...

Jay:

This was a way to take one of the biggest assets someone has that they are selling, or one of the biggest 
transactions they will ever have in purchasing and deliver extremely unique and thoughtful touches 
along the way that makes them feel a certain way. And that journey was very trial and error and kind of 
exploratory throughout the beginning years of my career. And then I really started to dial it in and get a 
lot more creative with it and put together manual touches that would happen during the transaction, 



after the transaction, weeks and weeks after the transaction, then forever after the transaction, and I can
explain a little bit more of that later.

Jay:

But it really felt great to create these shareworthy moments with people where they would be surprised 
by something that would show up in the mail, or maybe it was moving boxes that showed up after a 
week of being under contract and just helpful things along the way that I'm sure everyone would think 
they'd want to do, they just don't...

Jay:

The thought process doesn't occur to them as to how or why and how it will be executed and 
remembering when to do it. And I was really starting to do that on every single transaction and 
subsequently it built an army of repeat and referral business for me in the real estate space. And after 
just a few years, I kind of realized that that's where I wanted to focus all my time and attention and all 
my energy just on people who have already trusted me, which is just the biggest compliment you could 
ever have in life, whether that's in business or babysitting someone's kids or anything that's just an 
immense, huge responsibility of trust.

Jay:

I think it's just the biggest compliment ever. So in order to maximize that, I really wanted to just focus on 
those people more than I wanted the new customers. So I just went a lot deeper with what I already had
versus trying to go wider with what I didn't. I stopped all postcards, all flyers, all traditional forms of 
marketing, spent $0 million on that.

Jay:

And instead took all that money and invested it in people who've already trusted me by just treating 
them to experiences, sending them to a dinner at a five star restaurant with roundtrip transportation 
provided maybe a month after they've closed the transaction, just to say, "Hey you, you're done with 
your move. Hopefully you're settled in you've unpacked. The dust has settled, get out there and go have 
a proper celebration now on me."

Jay:

And things that, that I myself would be wowed by and that would carry a lot of weight with me. And 
after doing that for so many years and sharing my experience for so many years and being on platforms 
where I was able to do speaking engagements and kind of share the secret sauce, if you will, about what 
my path looked like, I noticed that a lot of people while they thought, "Wow, these are great ideas I'd like
to implement," they didn't execute simply because it is a lot.

Jay:

It's a lot to remember. It's a lot to think of. Even if you marked in your calendar, "Hey, it's going to be 
Alex's birthday in a few weeks." When that notification occurs, the second piece is, "Well, now what do I 
do with that bit of information? What do I get Alex? Do I have something delivered? Do I show up? What
do I... What's a good gift."



Jay:

That's kind of how Client Giant came to be, is that it was a very natural progression of what I was already
doing. It was just building a system that would do this for other people and take care of it starting with 
business owners to their clients, and so-

Alex:

Yeah. That's really helpful to hear the trajectory and its meaning to you as you reflect on your real estate 
career, but what I know to be true from our conversations and the philosophy of what you actually do 
professionally at Client Giant, it's actually deeper. It's actually deeper. It really is about the spirit of 
kindness and how kindness can really enhance connection.

Alex:

And it's more than just quote, the gift giving, so to speak. It's more about going to the world and giving 
kindness literally, either through a dinner, like you just articulated, or something simple. Walk down this 
path with me a little bit deeper about why Jay O'Brien to create such a beautiful enterprise that can 
enhance connection? Why Jay O'Brien?

Jay:

Yeah. I think in terms of going deeper and where it's all rooted from, I spoke a lot about this on our 
podcast in season one, it's called The Lift. And speaking about life experiences, things that we've done, 
lessons we've learned. And I mean, of course, giving kindness, whether it's monetary with a charitable 
donation or something like that, or maybe more importantly with your time, it does stem from how you 
can make people feel.

Jay:

I mean our mission statement at Client Giant is if you have the power to make someone's day, you'd be 
crazy not to. And I guess that does stem back from childhood, just how your words or your actions could 
massively change somebody's mood, whether it be positive or negative. And if you were a kid on the 
playground and you saw someone not get chosen or be purposefully excluded from a group, or say, "No, 
you can't play with us," or whatever it might be. If you just put yourself in that person's shoes, it breaks 
your heart into a million pieces to think like, "God, what a sense of rejection and unbelonging to this 
poor person who is the same as me."

Jay:

And if you could turn that on its head and reverse it and intentionally reach out to include those who 
otherwise might be outcast or excluded, in the same regard you're going to massively boost that mood 
that maybe they take that with them for the rest of the day. They take it with them home. They take it 
with them the next day, and it really builds momentum in such a positive way that can cascade down 
further and further the more you do it.

Jay:

And by leading by that sort of example, maybe that person does the same for someone else. I do this to 
this day when I'm in a drive through at a Starbucks or something, I always, always, always paid for the 
person behind me. I just always do it. And the reason I do that isn't just to do something nice and 
whatever for the person behind me but it's so much more than that. It's first off a jolt of a surprise to the



person behind you. They were not expecting it. Whatever was going on in their head, which was most 
definitely something maybe work related or stressful, whatever it was has completely changed in an 
instant. Like dousing them with ice cold water. In a second, they're just like, "Whoa, they did what?"

Jay:

And not only does it make them feel that way, but now they will carry that mood with them at least for 
several minutes or hours and hopefully that momentum will carry on where they will want to pay it 
forward too. And so it's just our actions, Alex, are just so much more powerful than we even fathom or 
can give them credit for. So yes, of course, Client Giant and even real estate, and it rewinds so far back to
my childhood and upbringing, that kindness is paramount.

Alex:

You touched on your podcasts, The Lift, which for everyone listening is a lovely podcast and I would 
encourage you all to take a moment to really listen to it. There's several out there, but the season finale 
of The Lift you share this extremely touching story about going to Cape Town and the friends you made 
there. And one in particular who seemed to really impact your life. And I'm sorry to hear about your 
friend [Axle 00:14:10], but that was really a hard moment to listen to in your story. It must've been 
incredibly painful to lose a friend like that. I really love the three wishes Axle's dad had to everyone. One,
being kind to others, make people feel included, invest in yourself and maximize potential. Don't just sit 
around.

Alex:

And number three, in the process of number two, don't forget to do the things that get you excited. 
Have you taken this advice to heart? How has it shaped your life moving forward from your dear friend's 
passing? Do you have suggestions for our listeners on how they might implement this good advice into 
their own lives, not just in terms of fulfilling kindness and being a catalyst for connection with folks, but 
perhaps even themselves?

Jay:

Sure. Yeah. So to provide a little bit of context, this was a volunteer trip that I just did by myself in late 
2016 on a whim. I went on a website where I found a few highlighted volunteer programs and trips and I 
said, "Oh, I'm just going to go do that one." I signed up for it and it's the only time in my life, I think, that 
I really truly had no idea what I was getting into.

Jay:

There's definitely times where you think you know what you're getting into and you're surprised. This 
was not one of those times, this is... I really had absolutely no idea whatsoever what I would expect to 
gain from this or what the process was going to be until I arrived. And so I arrived in Cape Town, South 
Africa late 2016, and I was there to teach kids, which I didn't learn about. Later they advertise this as 
teaching kids how to surf in Cape Town, which sounds a lot of fun. That's what I'd signed up for it. But 
that only represented about an hour and a half of every day. The rest of the time was teaching four year 
old students in a teacherless school. So you're not assisting a teacher, you are literally the only teacher.

Jay:

If you don't show up, there are no teachers to teach these kids. It's in a township called Dunoon. 
Extremely, extremely impoverished, lots of violence. Any infomercial you may have seen out there with 



the sea container, makeshift houses and tin houses, I mean that is Dunoon. And showing up there, this is 
where I met my friend, Axle. I met him, young 18 year old Swedish guy on his gap year. And the night I 
showed up to the volunteer house, he welcomed me with arms wide open where other people had their
groups, they had their cliques, they'd been there for a few weeks or months at this point. He recognized 
me, he pointed me out of the crowd and invited me to sit at his table and play Jenga with them, and we 
ended up getting paired up for everything.

Jay:

I was teaching at the schools with him, he'd go to his classroom, I'd go to mine, we'd go do the surfing 
together. We'd wash dishes for 50 volunteers every night. I mean, we were tied at the hip for probably 
15 hours a day, every day. And yeah, just about 10 days after I had departed he was still there and we 
were texting and one night at the walk that we always went on to, to the local karaoke place and 
whatnot a car was speeding down a residential neighborhood struck Axle and killed him.

Jay:

So yeah, very, very tragic. Obviously a jolt to your core when you receive news like that. I flew out to 
Sweden a few weeks later to meet his family that he had talked about so much while we were together 
in Cape Town. And I actually spoke at his funeral. At the funeral is where Jasper, his father, had 
mentioned those three things that are really elementary ideas, but often difficult to put into practice 
constantly.

Jay:

The first of which is include others, be kind to others. Including people goes a very, very, very long way. 
Oftentimes it's just such a minor burden for us to even think like, "Oh, I'm not going to invite that person.
I'm not going to include them. I'd rather it just be us two tonight," whatever it is. And those things are 
fine.

Jay:

There's definitely a world in which those exist, but the times at which you really overextend and make it 
a point to intentionally include people, people feel that sort of acceptance and well-receiving of them is 
it goes a long way. And so him actually calling that out, I thought was really interesting, because that's 
exactly what Axle did to me on night one. The second thing, of course, not sitting around, being 
productive, doing something of value. The way I would interpret this is what are you amazing at? If 
someone said, what's your biggest strength or asked somebody else, "Hey, what's this person's biggest 
strength?" What is that? What do you love doing?

Jay:

Well, go put that to work in a unique way that's productive. And then of course, number three in the 
process of number two, have fun doing it and do things that are exciting. The reference that Axle's dad 
made was skydiving, which we both did in Cape Town. So yeah, I mean those things, I think, are super 
important for people listening to this. While that checklist seems very simple, it's hardly profound at all. 
It is interesting to audit every once in a while and say, "Am I doing these things? And how am I doing 
them?" Could I be doing them better?



Alex:

That's helpful. And I like the idea and reflection of auditing and I think in a way and in the spirit of tying it
all together, one of the things that I know that we as human beings really want in life is to have a good 
day. And I believe if we all live in the spirit of... If you have the power to make someone's day, you'd be 
crazy not to, not just for them, but for you as well, because isn't that what life is about, Jay?

Jay:

Yeah. I mean, it really is. And that's kind of the point of that statement, is if you have the power to make 
someone's day, you'd be crazy not to, because when you think about that statement, I mean, anyone 
listening to that can say, "Well, I do have that power, so I should do that." And there's plenty of times in 
life where something might be mildly inconvenient, "But you know if I just did this, this would make 
someone's day. I'm just going to do it." And one of the simple best practices here that can be... I'll share 
two of them. One, if you're ever in a situation where you're picking up your car from a valet, or your car 
is being washed or whatever it might be, where you might tip $1, $2, $3, and you've got singles on you. 
It's very common.

Jay:

I would challenge people to always make that a $5 bill, every time. And the reason is I was a valet for a 
couple of years of my life, and I've done pretty much every job under the sun. And while it might not 
seem a big deal, if you put yourself in the shoes of the recipient, this person's used to getting one, two, 
three, $0 just with every single transaction. When you get a $5 bill, it feels significantly more to that 
person. The reality is it costs you two to $3 to make someone's day, the difference.

Jay:

And some simple best practice like that, I just have a wad fives on me. Anytime I go to Vegas or any place
where there's Bellhops and just people, it's five, five, five, five, five, not ever singles. And the reality is it 
costs you next to nothing and you're making each person's day a little bit better because you're tipping 
them more than most people do. That's the first one.

Jay:

The second one is doing something that's far more unique and also extremely impactful, which is when I 
go out to dinner at a place and I've had great service, which is almost every time I go out and service is 
good, rather than just the tip that night, instead your server almost always introduces him or herself by 
name when they come to the table. "Hi, I'm Alex. I'm going to be your server tonight." Well, that's pretty 
much all the information you need. You now know this person's name, you know where they work and 
you can look up the address of the restaurant. And that night, before I forget or I'll make a note to do it 
the next morning, I will write a thank you card, a handwritten thank you card to that server for excellent 
service.

Jay:

I'll call out a few unique things that happened that evening so they'll remember who it was. And then I 
will address it to the restaurant, attention that server's name. And you can pretty much bet that, that 
server's probably never received a handwritten thank you card for doing their job ever. And so you can 
imagine what the rest of that shift looks after they receive the card and really just their mood moving 



forward, how easy it was to make that person's day. Simple. And you put that into practice it'll go a long 
way.

Alex:

Well, as we wrap up, I would also highlight the mood you put yourself in and the spirit of this podcast, 
PeakConnection, and that by writing that card or giving somebody that extra few dollars in the form of a 
$5 bill, right? You're acknowledging in so many ways that they are an equal, they are a human being just 
like you and demonstrating connection through even a note or an extra few dollars.

Alex:

Really acknowledging people for who they are as a human being is what Client Giant is about, what 
PeakConnection is about. And most importantly, what we all want as human beings.

Jay:

Agreed.

Alex:

Thanks to listening to the most recent episode here of the PeakConnection podcast. If you'd like to know 
more about Jay O'Brien and Client Giant you can reach out to Jay at www.clientgiant.com and of course 
resources and transcripts for this podcast can be found at www.peakconnection.net. Thanks Jay for 
joining us today.

Jay:

Thanks Alex. Thanks for having me.


